
 

 
 
 
 
 

 QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS FOR 
 
 COUNTY COUNCIL MEETING 
 

27 SEPTEMBER 2001 
 
 
 

GROUP LEADER’S QUESTION 
 
1 FROM MRS P M CRAWFORD TO MR D A C SHAKESPEARE, LEADER OF 

THE COUNCIL 
 

` The budget monitoring report that went to the Cabinet on September 10th showed 
that after only 4months  the forecast for the year showed an overall overspend of 
£2.406million,mainly due to £1.4m on S.E.N. and £1.137m on certain Social Services 
budgets. Can Mr. Shakespeare tell us whether this due to  

 
a)  Poor forecasting,   or 
 
b)  Inadequate financial control,   or 
 
c)  Deliberate underfunding against known spending pressures (Last year`s 
outturn has an overspend of £1.6m on these same services) 

 
REPLY BY MR D A C SHAKESPEARE 
 
Poor Forecasting? 

 
The Social Services and SEN budgets which are currently forecasting an overspend this 

year are essentially demand led. They are difficult to forecast and each year we attempt to 

make a realistic estimate of changes (usually increases) in the number of clients and pupils 

that meet our service criteria. 

 

What we are finding is that client and pupil needs are becoming more complex, or 

increasingly dependent on our services.  This in itself is increasing costs, even if the overall 

numbers are accurately forecast. 



The second factor is that many of these clients and pupils are placed in non-Council 

establishments and the fees that they are charging are increasing by significant amounts 

above inflation.  There is also a limited supply of places available and thus, in the short 

term, little or no alternative to paying the increase in fees demanded. 

 

Inadequate Financial Control? 

 

As the report to the Cabinet on 10 September indicated, there is some uncertainty over the 

forecasts for older people services.  This relates particularly to changing care packages 

and urgent work is being undertaken to improve the reliability of the information. 

 

Deliberate Underfunding? 

 

Social Services budgets for 2001/02 were increased in total by 7.2% and SEN budgets by 

8.5%, both above the overall increase for all services and our SSA increase and at a time 

when inflation is just above 2%.  I am sure that these services could use increased funding, 

but then so could all of our services.  The budget approved by this Council in February 

was, of necessity, a balance between overall spending and council tax and a balance 

between all of our services. 

 

Conclusion 

 

Our monitoring has identified a problem proving that the early warning system in place is 

working and I can reassure the Council that your Cabinet will take the necessary actions 

to bring spending back in line with the budget set by Council. 



OTHER QUESTIONS 
 
2 FROM MR T J FOWLER AND MRS C C MARTENS TO MRS P M A DEWAR, 

CABINET MEMBER FOR COMMUNITY SERVICES 
 

Can you please inform the Council of the latest position concerning the proposed 
new Wycombe Library in the light of the reported failure of the Western Sector 
Development? Will you now provide details of the alternative plan that you referred 
to at the July meeting? 
 
REPLY BY MRS P M A DEWAR 

 
The latest position concerning the proposed new Wycombe Library 

 

Officers are still working on options for a new Library in a variety of scenarios. These 

include: 

 

• Working with Wycombe District Council to develop a new library within any 

subsequent Western Sector development. 

 

• Seeking an alternative site for a stand alone development. 

 

• Officers have additionally provided me with alternative plans and costs for 

redeveloping the existing library site, and other suitable library buildings within the 

area.  

 

However the latter options do not provide Wycombe with a library facility any thing like 

the size of the proposed MAB development, and I am encouraging officers to pursue a 

new build option, but in this we are dependent upon the appropriate partnerships being in 

place. Given the very recent fall of the MAB scheme firm partnerships are in the process 

of being discussed at Chief Officer level. 



3 FROM MR W G LIDGATE TO MR R S ROYSTON, CABINET MEMBER FOR 
PLANNING AND TRANSPORTATION 

 
Over recent months there appears to have been a considerable amount of new white 
lining done throughout the county both upgrading of original markings to more 
complex ones and an introduction where none previously existed.  Whilst this is all 
probably very desirable and necessary can I please be assured that specific budget 
provision has been made for the upkeep of these improvements and what estimates 
of costs were used in that provision? 
 
 
REPLY BY MR R S ROYSTON 
 

 
The vast majority of schemes that involve the application of new road markings are 

promoted to address road safety or traffic management problems. This work is funded 

through the Local Safety and Area Strategy Schemes Programme (LSAS), through the 

Local Transport Plan, and is therefore capital expenditure. The Local Transport Plan does 

not allow capital allocations to be used for routine highway maintenance. 

 

Re-painting of existing road markings is classified as ‘routine highway maintenance’ and is 

therefore revenue expenditure. 

 

It is the responsibility of the Area Managers to divide the routine maintenance budget into 

different work categories at the start of each financial year (e.g. grass cutting, gully 

cleaning, pothole repairs etc). A specific allocation is made for repainting road markings. 

 

Routine highway maintenance budgets are, however, limited with many competing 

demands. Therefore funding has to be carefully prioritised. 

 

Demographic growth, new works etc increase the pressure upon the routine maintenance 

budget year on year. However, revenue spending pressures across all County Council 

services has meant that it has not been possible to increase routine maintenance budgets  



to reflect this growth. Therefore pressures will remain within the routine maintenance 

budget for the foreseeable future.  

 

Clearly, implementation of schemes to address road safety or traffic management issues 

will remain a priority. It will be for the Area Managers to ensure the appropriate priority is 

afforded to maintaining road markings resulting from these schemes – taking account of 

all the competing demands upon the routine maintenance budget. 

 

It is also important for Local Members to help our staff with identifying local priorities for 

routine maintenance work and I would encourage regular liaison with the Area Offices 

through the Local Area Co-ordinators. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 
4 FROM MR M R COLSTON TO MR M W TAYLOR, CABINET MEMBER FOR 

RESOURCES 
 
Have any steps been taken by BCC to explore the development of partnership 
arrangements with any University computer department or other non commercial 
organisation so that the council can obtain an independent overview of its current 
and future ICT needs? 
 

 
 REPLY BY MR M W TAYLOR 
 
 

A critical element of our e-government agenda is to work in partnership with other 

organisations both in the public and private sectors. Currently we are proactively working 

with the Buckinghamshire District Councils and will undoubtedly be extending 

collaboration to include the NHS, Police, Fire Service and the voluntary sector. 

Historically we have always obtained advice from private sector organisations such as the 

Gartner Group of independent analysts, professional societies, mainstream and specialist 

ICT suppliers and ICT managers from other local authorities. This council has made no 

use of a University computer department and I am not aware of any other council having 

that type of relationship. However, I will follow this suggestion up and try and identify any 

opportunity and associated conditions for partnership working in this field. 

 

For the Council’s information, we do have in place a clearly documented and consistently 

applied procedure for ICT investment to ensure that corporate strategies and standards 

are not compromised and that everybody who should be involved is included in the 

decision-making. Once a decision is made to go ahead with an investment, the method of 

procurement is agreed and ranges from obtaining quotations from two or three pre-

selected suppliers to inviting tenders by national advertisement and for major contracts by 

following the public procurement rules for Open, Restricted or Negotiated procedures. 



5 FROM DR B R STENNER TO MRS M P CLAYTON, CABINET MEMBER FOR 
SCHOOLS 

 
 i What percentage of eligible pupils passed the 11+ examination 
 
  a in the LEA as a whole; 
 
  b in the Wycombe area 
 
  in the academic year 2000/2001? 
 

ii What percentage of pupils from ethnic minority backgrounds passed the 11+ 
examination  

 
  a in the LEA as a whole; 
 
  b in the Wycombe area 
 
  in the academic year 2000/2001? 
 
 iii Is the data asked for in (ii) available for pupils from 
 
  a Asian backgrounds 
 
  b Afro-Caribbean backgrounds? 
 
 iv Is it possible to have similar data covering the last five years? 
 

REPLY BY MRS M P CLAYTON 
 

Question 5(i) 
 

In answer to Dr Stenner’s question the percentage of pupils who pass is the result of a 

long process which includes the review and independent appeals process. The total overall 

number who qualified in the LEA as a whole for 2000/2001 was 1456 or 27.9%.  In the 

Wycombe area this figure was 535 or 28.9%.  I would be happy to meet with Dr Stenner 

to discuss the process and procedure as a whole if he wishes. 

 

Question 5 (ii) (iii) and (iv) 

 

I am sorry that currently we do not have information available for pupils from ethnic 

minority backgrounds although we understand that a national system is to be introduced  



in the near future for the recording of pupil progress, which will acknowledge ethnic 

origin – as well as other factors.  I accept that this is an important issue and will be happy 

to talk further to Dr Stenner about it. 



6 FROM DR B R STENNER TO MR R S ROYSTON, CABINET MEMBER 
FOR  PLANNING AND TRANSPORTATION 

 
i How much has been raised by developed contributions to the Wycombe 

Transport Strategy since 1996? 
 

ii How much of this amount has been spent? 
 
 iii On what projects has the expenditure been used? 
 

iv Are there any major projects in the pipeline on which developed 
contributions will be used? 

 

REPLY  BY MR R S ROYSTON  

 
For the past five years there has been a policy, agreed between the County Council and 

Wycombe District Council, that all significant developments in the High Wycombe urban 

area make a contribution towards the costs of implementing the area’s transport strategy 

in proportion to the extra demand for travel that each development brings to the area. 

 

Both Councils, through the Wycombe Transport Strategy Panel, have agreed the basis on 

which the contributions are to be spent alongside funds made available through the Local 

Transport Plan, from the District Council and from other sources.  Essentially the 

developer contributions are being used to cover expected peaks in expenditure, which can 

be created by major capital projects, or to help fund items (such as those with revenue 

costs) which could not normally be paid for by the County Council or District Council 

using more conventional sources of funds. 

   

The developer contributions are collected and held by the District Council in an interest 
bearing account.  Funds can only be released upon the agreement of both Councils for 
expenditure on schemes forming part of the jointly agreed programme. Between 23 
September 1996 and 31 March 2001 the capital received (and the accrued interest) total 
£1,055,196.  Between 1 April 2001 and 31 July 2001 a further £89,180 was collected. 



 

£1,555 of the Developer Contribution fund has been spent on a pilot lunchtime bus shuttle 

service between Cressex and the town centre.  A commitment has also been given to make 

available up to £12,000 to support certain off peak bus services during 2001/02. 

 

The spending plans for the transport strategy anticipate that significant sums from the 

Developer Contribution fund will be used to meet the peak in spending on the proposed 

Busway and related projects.  Indicative sums in the current programme show £268,000 

to be spent in 2002/03, £850,000 in 2003/04 and £145,000 in 2004/05.   

 

Under the terms of their respective legal agreements, a small element of the funds already 

received are required to be spent in the near future.  These were highlighted in a report to 

the Wycombe Transport Strategy Panel on 9 March 2001. 

 



7 FROM MR T J FOWLER AND MRS C C MARTENS TO MRS M P CLAYTON, 
CABINET MEMBER FOR SCHOOLS 

 
You will recall the concern expressed by members about the Wycombe area children 
who passed the twelve plus test and were allocated places in Aylesbury and 
Buckingham schools.  Can you please tell the Council whether all of these children 
received alternative offers of places in Wycombe Schools before the beginning of the 
Autumn term?  
 
REPLY BY MRS M P CLAYTON 
 
There are currently five children resident in the Wycombe area qualified for grammar 

school places; to whom we have not been able to offer places in their preferred schools, 

and who are therefore attending an Aylesbury grammar school.  We are obliged to apply 

the admissions policy objectively, and to the letter of the published policy. There are very 

few surplus places in secondary schools at present, and it is impossible to meet all parental 

first preferences, especially at schools for which there is heavy demand 

 
 


